
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner
Chapter II The Church

The church is composed of all who are true Christians, those who have been
“born again,” or “born anew” (John 3:3), from all nations and denominations.

Billy Graham, The Catholic Church, and
Halley’s Bible Handbook

This is a section from Dr. Cathy Burn’s book, Billy Graham and His Friends,
from the section, MARY IS THE CENTER. All emphasis in bold font are from the
author.

Vatican II, however, was the instrument that helped the Vatican open up the
door to the ecumenical movement. New Ager and occultist, Robert Muller,
bragged: “There is no doubt that Paul VI, together with John XXIII and John
Paul II, will be remembered as the three great Popes of Peace, pioneers of a
momentous transcendence of the Catholic Church into the New Age.”

In spite of this, the Billy Graham organization recommended the biography of
John XXIII which “contained hundreds of pages of the Pope’s devotion to Mary
and the saints, worship of the Eucharistic wafer, and his trust in the
sacraments for salvation….” Graham “commended it in ads as ‘a classic in
devotion.’”

Pope John XXIII remarked: “Mary is the center of all things in the sight of
God.” He also said: “Mary is the center and light of all theology. Without
Mary’s light, theology is in darkness, in heresy. Without Mary, and if it
were not for Mary, God would not have made the world.’”
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Graham himself said in 1966: “I find myself closer to Catholics than the
radical Protestants.”

Cardinal Cushing, a Roman Catholic from Boston, made an interesting comment
to the press in the early 1950’s that “if he had half a dozen Billy Grahams,
he would not worry about the future of his [Catholic] church!” In fact,
Graham bragged: “No ranking member of the Catholic hierarchy spoke out
against the [1957 New York Madison Square Garden] Crusade, and I suspect many
Catholics knew of my friendship with various Catholic leaders.”

“In 1964, Graham spent forty-five minutes with Richard Cardinal Cushing,
Catholic Archbishop of Boston. Cushing gave unqualified support for Graham.
The Cleveland Plain Dealer for Oct. 8, 1964, reported Cushing’s words: ‘I am
100% for the evangelist. I have never known a religious crusade that was more
effective than Dr. Graham’s. I have never heard the slightest criticism of
anything he has ever said from a Catholic source.’
“Graham returned the favor by saying: ‘I feel much closer to Roman Catholic
tradition than to some of the more liberal Protestants….’”

Graham confessed: “My goal, I always made clear, was not to preach against
Catholic beliefs or to proselytize people who were already committed to
Christ within the Catholic Church.”

He added: “I was grateful for the statement one U. S. Catholic newspaper made
as it reviewed our first South American trip: ‘Never once, at least in our
memory, has [Billy Graham—B.G.] attacked the Catholic Church.’”

The July 1972 issue of The Catholic Digest,

“presented a feature article lauding Billy Graham. The Jesuit author wrote,
‘Billy Graham is orthodox. I have read nothing by him that is contrary to
Catholic faith.’ In some places priests are being instructed to become
familiar in the use of ‘evangelical’ terminology like ‘getting saved’ or
being ‘born again.’”

In 1978 Graham stated: “I found that my beliefs are essentially the same as
those of orthodox Catholics.”

“The Detroit Free Press for Sept. 29, 1991, quoted Graham as saying, ‘The
Roman Catholics know that I’m not against them, and in my thinking, rightly
or wrongly, I represent all the churches.’”

Not only does Graham not attack the falseness in the Catholic Church but he
even protects the wrong. For instance,

“around 1961, Billy Graham bought the rights to Halley’s Pocket Bible
Handbook. The original Halley’s, up until the 22nd edition (1959), warned
about the Jesuits. There are chapters about the Roman Papacy and the Jesuits.
According to Mrs. Halley, Mr. Halley spent years working on those chapters
and never would have permitted the book to be changed. However, when he died,
Billy Graham bought the rights, and removed all the research and warning
about the Jesuits in the editions Billy Graham printed.”



(End of the section.)

Billy Graham and His Friends – A
Hidden Agenda? By Dr. Cathy Burns

A friend recommended me to check out a book by Dr. Cathy Burns, Billy Graham
And His Friends – A Hidden Agenda?. I never heard of her or her book before.
I found her website, Liberty to the Captives. The titles of the articles look
very very good! Her bio on the site says:

Dr. Cathy Burns has a degree in Bible Philosophy and has spent the
past 19 years doing extensive research on the New Age movement and
related subjects. She has written many articles, tracts, and
booklets on various subjects, including nine other books: Hidden
Secrets of Masonry; Hidden Secrets of the Eastern Star; A One World
Order Is Coming; Mormonism, Masonry and Godhood; A Scriptural View
of Hell; Alcoholics Anonymous Unmasked; Pathway to Peace; Secure in
Christ; and Masonic and Occult Symbols Illustrated. Her name is
listed in Who’s Who in Religion, Two Thousand Outstanding
Intellectuals of the 20th Century, Five Hundred Notable Women,
Outstanding People of the 20th Century, Who’s Who in the East,
Who’s Who in America, World Who’s Who of Women, Dictionary of
International Biography, Two Thousand Notable American Women, etc.
She has also done radio interviews in the United States and Canada.
(Ref: https://libertytothecaptives.net/about_dr_burns.html)

Cathy Burns’ bio is also on the Chick Publications website. I believe she is
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a sincere Bible believing follower of Jesus Christ. Just reading the first
chapter of her book tells me so.

The emphasis in bold are from the author, and taken from the the PDF file I
got the text from.

This is only part of chapter one of her book. I don’t want to violate the
copyright law. You can buy the book from Amazon.

1 . LETS MEET SOME OF BILLY’S FRIENDS

Billy Graham is one of the best-known as well as one of the best-loved
individuals of the 20th century. He has been in the listing of “most admired
men” for 36 consecutive years—more than any other person. Chuck Colson states
that he is the “greatest evangelist of this century—perhaps the greatest
since Paul….” Others refer to him as “the world’s best-known evangelist,”
“the world’s most beloved evangelist,” “the most honored evangelical alive,”
“the nation’s pastor,” or “America’s pastor.”

Knowing that Graham was so well respected and revered, and hoping to help our
community hear the gospel of Jesus Christ, I took the responsibility for
trying to bring Graham’s films to our school— and succeeded. Even though I
was still in high school, I felt a burden to reach out to others and tell
them about Jesus. At that time, I thought Graham’s films would be one of the
best methods available and I was even one of the counselors after the film
was aired. Since that time, Graham’s popularity has only increased.

Little by little I started hearing about some aspect of Graham’s ministry
with which I didn’t agree, but I’d just shrug my shoulders and ignore it.
Eventually, those “little things” started to add up to quite a large number
of difficulties. As I started to research some of these issues, I found more
and more—and even more problems— problems far worse than I could have
possibly imagined. I started noticing Graham’s own words in his autobiography
and compared that with other sources. I read many biographies on Graham—most
of which were authorized by Graham himself and/or published by Graham’s
ministry (under World Wide Publications). Since I’d been researching the New
Age and related movements for the past 19 years, I noticed some names with
which I was familiar. As I continued to dig and research, unbelievable
associations were uncovered— and some things started to fall into place. I
started to understand many things I had not comprehended before. I am now
sharing this extensive research with you—and hope you will continue to do
your own research as well.

This first chapter, especially, may be a little difficult to read and digest,
but I feel it is necessary in order to lay a framework for the succeeding
chapters. This was not an easy book to write but, as I think should be
evident, it has been extensively researched and documented. Many people will
not like what has been uncovered— but I believe the truth should be shared
with others. Many will want to hold to their cherished beliefs (no matter how
false they are)— but I just ask you to read it and then check out the facts
for yourself.

https://ia801901.us.archive.org/30/items/billy-graham-and-his-friends-by-dr.-cathy-burns/Billy%20Graham%20and%20His%20Friends%20by%20Dr.%20Cathy%20Burns.pdf
https://ia801901.us.archive.org/30/items/billy-graham-and-his-friends-by-dr.-cathy-burns/Billy%20Graham%20and%20His%20Friends%20by%20Dr.%20Cathy%20Burns.pdf
https://www.amazon.com/Billy-Graham-His-Friends-Hidden/dp/1891117173


Remember, it is better to be disturbed by truth than to be deceived by
falsehood. Proverbs 27:6 notes: “Faithful are the wounds of a friend; but the
kisses of an enemy are deceitful.” Galatians 4:16 asks: “Am I therefore
become your enemy, because I tell you the truth?”

Since he is esteemed and revered in the eyes of so many, I think it’s very
important to look at Billy Graham himself, some of his close friends, as well
as some of those he invited to share the platform with him at his Crusades.
While I’m sure that Graham would not be in agreement with the views
(political, spiritual, or even otherwise) of all those encouraged to sit on
his platform, his words of praise for many of them certainly give the
impression that he considers these people to be fellow Christians and
individuals to be respected and admired. It is one thing not to make a
disparaging remark about someone; it is quite another thing to heap praise on
a person.

It is obvious that someone in Graham’s position does not want to be
“negative” about people because he would lose many friends, but does he need
to unnecessarily brag up people who are flaunting open sins? For instance, on
Larry King Live, Graham said that although he has been friends with Bill
Clinton for years, he has not and would not bring up the issues of
homosexuality or abortion to him. Graham said that if he did that, he “would
not be invited back to the White House.” (As John 12:43 says: “[T]hey loved
the praise of men more than the praise of God.”) Silence in a case like this
is bad enough, but a few months later, in an interview with U. S. News and
World Report on May 3, 1993, he said about Clinton: “I am quite impressed
with his charisma and with some of the things he believes. If he chose to
preach the gospel instead of politics, he would make a great evangelist.” He
also said: “From a biblical point of view, we should be headed in the
direction of goodness and righteousness, away from crime and immorality and
towards one’s neighbors who are in need. I’m encouraged by the emphasis
President Clinton and Hillary are putting on that.”

Graham says Bill and Hillary are leading us in the direction of goodness and
righteousness, yet Clinton was recently photographed at a Democratic fund-
raiser with Hugh Hefner, the founder of Playboy. The photo then appeared in
the May 2000 issue of Playboy. This is hardly a righteous influence! Clinton
had also “appointed over a score of homosexuals to his staff.”

Graham also said that he forgives (and seems to excuse) Clinton’s sexual
misconduct: “I forgive him. Because I know the frailty of human nature, and I
know how hard it is, and especially a strong, vigorous, young man like he is;
he has such a tremendous personality. I think the ladies just go wild over
him.” It’s great to have man’s forgiveness, but that is not sufficient.
Clinton needs to ask for God’s forgiveness for only God can cleanse the
heart.

In Graham’s autobiography, Just As I Am, he mentions that he was with
President Clinton on May 1, 1996. He states: “It was a time of warm
fellowship with a man who has not always won the approval of his FELLOW
CHRISTIANS but who has in his heart a desire to serve God and do His will.”
[Emphasis mine throughout.]



“At a luncheon for 500 newspaper editors at their annual convention in
Washington, D.C., Graham said that the President’s personal life and
character are ‘irrelevant.’ At the luncheon…he promoted Clinton as a man of
God. He explained that he and Clinton had been close friends for many years
and stated, ‘I believe Bill has gone to his knees many times and asked God to
help him.’”

The praises flow both ways, however. At a dinner in Washington with about 650
people in attendance, Clinton praised both Billy and Ruth Graham.

When people consider someone like Clinton (who is a sex pervert, pro-
homosexual, pro-abortion, etc.) to be a Christian, we are in desperate
spiritual trouble! When someone like Graham does so, we are even in a more
profound dilemma since multiplied thousands look up to Graham as a spiritual
advisor and man of God.

JOHN FOSTER DULLES

Let’s meet another one of Graham’s friends: John Foster Dulles. It was Dulles
who was involved in helping to open doors for the 1954 Graham Crusade in
London.

In A Prophet with Honor, which Billy Graham had asked William Martin to
write, we find: “Secretary of State John Foster Dulles…would also be ‘using
his considerable prestige to help by writing letters to all of his friends
and contacts in England.’ Perhaps at Dulles’s recommendation, American
ambassador to Great Britain, Winthrop Aldrich, promised his assistance as
well.”

Aldrich, by the way, was a brother-in-law to John D. Rockefeller, Jr.

Many people know who John Foster Dulles was but for those who don’t, Dulles
was a founder of the Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) (Note from me:
According to Myron Fagan, the CFR is the American branch of the Illuminati)
and a relative (through marriage to Janet Pomeroy Avery) to the Rockefeller
family. He served as a chairman of the board of the Rockefeller Foundation
and the Carnegie Endowment. It was Dulles himself who chose Communist Alger
Hiss to be president of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. We
need to remember that the kind of peace the Carnegie Endowment has in mind is
different from the peace that you have in mind. This organization said: “[W]e
shall have peace through constant warfare!” Not a very peaceful peace, is it?

Dulles and Hiss were friends for a long time. Furthermore, “Mr. Dulles and
Mr. Hiss worked together in The Federal Council of Churches and…both were
chairmen of important committees of the Council.”

“In September 1916, [President Woodrow] Wilson appointed a ‘brain trust’ of
150 to draw up a charter for world government. The League of Nations Covenant
was prepared for a new socialist one-world to follow WWI. The group included
college professors, graduate students, lawyers, economists and writers.
Individuals on the committee included Walter Lippman (columnist), Norman
Thomas (head of the American Socialist Party), Allen Dulles (later head of
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CIA), John Foster Dulles (later Secretary of State) and Christian A. Herter
(former Secretary of State).”

Dulles advocated “global interdependence” and was also a founding member of
the United Nations (UN) and helped to prepare the United Nations Charter
which states: “The present Charter represents a conscientious and successful
effort to create the best world organization which the realities permit.”
Dulles wrote: “I have never seen any proposal made for collective security
with ‘teeth’ in it, or for ‘world government’ or for ‘world federation,’
which could not be carried out either by the United Nations or under the
United Nations Charter.”

“The founders of the UN were 16 Communists led by Alger Hiss, and 43 members
of the Council on Foreign Relations (CFR).
“Since the UN was founded, to produce peace for all the world, there have
been 157 wars [up to 1991 ]. The UN has yet to prevent a war, stop a war or
win a war. On key issues the UN has voted against the U. S. about 85% of the
time.”

The story of the land where the UN is situated is interesting, too.

“The UN stands on a piece of land called by the Manhattan Indians, Turtle
Bay. Their legend was that floods of blood would drench that place but that
there would come a time when many tribes will meet here to make peace. It
happens that for many years the slaughter houses of Manhattan stood here and
floods of blood were lost by hundreds of thousands of animals. When Mr. John
Rockefeller bought the land, he got the slaughter houses destroyed and
offered the grounds to the UN, the meeting place of many tribes. One could
also add that the UN was bom from the blood of the 30 million humans who died
in World War II. These are the Earth vibrations noticeable at the UN.”

Dulles had been hired by Joseph Stalin to act as Russia’s legal council in
the United States and he was also closely associated with J. R Morgan. Morgan
“was instrumental in forcing our country into World War I. He and his
associates funded the Bolsheviks and the Nazis, and he helped organize the
Council on Foreign Relations. Occult writers tell us he based his investment
strategy on astrology.”

“John Foster Dulles and Allen Dulles became senior partners of Sullivan and
Cromwell. That firm was chief legal counsel to J. Henry Schroeder Bank which
helped finance Hitler’s rise to power initially aided by the Warburg-
controlled Mendelsohn Bank of Amsterdam. Chase National, Equitable Trust,
Mechanics and Metals, Bankers Trust and Kuhn Loeb & Co. financed Germany’s
launching of World War I on the basis of a deal made with Kaiser Wilhelm
through their agents— the Warburgs.”

SIX PILLARS OF PEACE

It was John Foster Dulles who dominated the Federal Council of Churches (FCC)
which had been founded, in part, by the Communist Harry Ward in 1908. In
fact, John D. Rockefeller, Jr. was among those who helped to finance the
Federal Council of Churches. For many years no conference or meeting of the



Council was complete without an address by Dulles or one of the Rockefellers.

Since Dulles was involved in both the United Nations and the FCC (later
renamed the National Council of Churches), it’s no surprise to see the
following news item: “Christians should vigorously support efforts to
strengthen the United Nations—even at the risk of leaving the United States
outvoted, the National Council of Churches decided last night.”

In Dulles’ book, War or Peace, he stated:

“The churches took a strong lead in favor of international organization. The
Federal Council of Churches of Christ in Commission on a Just and Durable
Peace, of which I [Dulles] was chairman. Our Commission held its first full
meeting in September, 1941, just after the promulgation of the Atlantic
Charter. We immediately launched a campaign to educate United States public
opinion to the need for world organization. Most of the Protestant churches
of the country set up ‘study groups’ on world order. The Commission conducted
‘national missions on world order’ which took leading ministers and laymen to
the principal cities of the United States. It issued a ‘Six Pillars of Peace’
statement which set out briefly and cogently the need for world organization
and the tasks it should assume.”

“John Foster Dulles and his many supporters in the church now took their case
to the nation. Beginning with a convocation in the Cathedral of St. John the
Divine in New York, they fanned out across America, ultimately visiting 102
cities.”

The report:

“called for a world government of delegated powers, strong immediate
limitations on national sovereignty, international control of all armies and
navies, an international court with adequate jurisdiction, a universal system
of money, progressive elimination of all tariff and quota restrictions on
world trade, an international bank, and worldwide freedom of immigration.”

It was Dulles who was instrumental in getting the FCC to support the United
Nations as well as its UNESCO (United Nations Educational, Scientific and
Cultural Organization) program. “Skull and Bones member Archibald MacLeish
wrote the UNESCO Constitution and several Freemasons helped create the
organization.” MacLeish belonged to the Council on Foreign Relations. He,
along with Adlai Stevenson, “worked to establish the United Nations and
drafted the preamble to its charter.” “A fervent international, MacLeish
strongly advocated One Worldism….” He was also cited for being involved in at
least 12 Communist front organizations and/or activities. In fact, his “FBI
file ran to over six hundred pages.” He “argued vigorously for a left-wing
press in the United States, if only because it advanced views contrary to
those of the majority.”

Dulles was former President Eisenhower’s Secretary of State and in 1950, when
the Federal Council of Churches changed its name to the National Council of
Churches, Rockefeller donated a large parcel of land for its headquarters. It
was Eisenhower who laid the cornerstone for the National Council of Churches



(NCC) in Masonic style.

Interestingly, President Eisenhower read a prayer at his inauguration in
January 1953. When copies of the prayer were checked it was discovered that
he had not mentioned the name of Jesus Christ in the entire prayer (just like
in Masonry). In the Masonic Lodge the chaplains are repeatedly told not to
pray or end their prayers in the name of Jesus.

By the way, the NCC just happens to be across the street from the
Rockefellers’ Riverside Church and the two buildings are connected by an
underground tunnel. Also, Rockefellers gave a $50 million endowment to
Riverside Church. “To symbolize the interdenominational spirit and its
further reconciliation of religion and science, the tympanum arching the main
portal contained the figures of non-Christian religious leaders and
outstanding heroes of secular history, Confucius and Moses, Hegel and Dante,
Mohammed and even the dread Darwin.” Also, this “church building sports stone
statues of Gargoyles on its Cathedral as well as statues of the Merovingian
King Clovis….John D. Rockefeller, Jr. is chairman of the Building Committee.”

Another famous building with gargoyles is St. John the Divine Church. One
author reveals:

“Grotesque-looking gargoyles are chiseled from stone and set in place on the
Cathedral, jeering down and sticking tongues out at the onlookers. Funding
for the two-century-long project has been supplied through gifts, including
some quite large— like the one for over a million dollars from international
financier and philanthropist J. P. Morgan.”

Gargoyles “are weird stone figures, half-human and half-animal or half- bird,
placed on the edges of cathedrals, palaces, and other buildings.”

“Riverside was previously pastored by Harry Emerson Fosdick. This was the
same Fosdick who was accosted by William Jennings Bryan for heresy—denying
the virgin birth.” Fosdick declared: “Of course I do not believe in the
Virgin Birth, or in that old fashioned substitutionary doctrine of the
Atonement; and I do not know any intelligent Christian minister who does.”

“Bryan and the fundamentalists tried to excommunicate Fosdick but who do you
suppose came to Fosdick’s defense?—none other than John Foster Dulles!”

GRAHAM FOLLOWS NCC WITH GREAT INTEREST

Fosdick belonged to at least 7 Communist front groups. He claimed that “Jesus
was as much ‘divine’ as his own mother.” He was also a leader in the National
Council of Churches. Additionally, Fosdick wrote articles for Margaret
Sanger’s Birth Control Review.

In spite of the apostasy in the leadership of the NCC, Graham visited the NCC
headquarters on August 27, 1991 and remarked: “There’s no group of people in
the world that I would rather be with right now than you all. Because I think
of you, I pray for you, and we follow with great interest the things you do.”
Graham’s connections to the NCC go back to at least 1958.



Getting back to John Foster Dulles: Not only did Dulles play a large role in
the Federal Council of Churches, but he was also involved with the World
Council of Churches (WCC). At one of the WCC’s meetings, Dulles said: “There
is no inherent incompatibility between the Christian view of the nature of
man and the practice of economic communism or state socialism.”

“It should be recognized, he suggested, that the long-range social ends which
Soviet leaders professed to seek were in many respects similar to the ends
which Christian citizens sought—‘a higher productivity of labor, abolition of
exploitation of man by man, “from each according to his abilities, to each
according to his needs.”’ There was nothing in these long-term ends, he
thought, irreconcilable with what Christians wanted. ‘Most of them have been
sought by Christians long before there was a Communist party,’ he declared.”

REDISTRIBUTION OF WEALTH

As early as 1939 Dulles said that there must be “some dilution of
sovereignty,” and “the establishment of a common money.”

On October 28, 1939 Dulles proposed “that America lead the transition to a
new order of less independent, semi-sovereign states bound together by a
league or federal union.”

As mention, in 1942 he was the chairman of a meeting of the Federal Council
of Churches (FCC) “which called for a world government,” etc.

“The report also called for world-wide redistribution of wealth. It held that
a ‘new order of economic life is both imminent and imperative.’ It accepted
Marxian concepts by denouncing various defects in the profit system as being
responsible for breeding war, demagogues, and dictators.”

Dulles also stated:

“The fundamental fact is that the nationalist system of wholly independent,
fully sovereign states is complete in its cycle of usefulness….Today, more
than ever before, are the defects of the sovereign system magnified, until
now it is no longer consonant with either peace or justice. It is imperative
that there be a transition to a new order. This has, indeed, become
inevitable; for the present system is rapidly encompassing its own
destruction. The real problem is not whether there will be a transition, but
how can transition be made, and to what” [Emphasis in the original.]

In one of the statements he authored for the Federal Council of Churches,
Dulles wrote:

“…Communism as an economic program for social reconstruction has points of
contact with the social message of Christianity as in its avowed concern for
the underprivileged and its insistence on racial equality…neither state
socialism nor free enterprise provide a perfect economic system; each can
learn from the experience of the other…the free enterprise system has yet to
prove it can assure steady production and employment….”

In War or Peace, Dulles wrote: “Fundamentally, world peace depends upon world



law, and world law depends upon a consensus of world opinion as to what is
right and what is just.”

Dulles, along with John D. Rockefeller III, “created the Population Council,
in November 1952. They warned of the need to stop expansion of the world’s
non-white population.” Dulles was also among several Council on Foreign
Relations members who knowingly brought Communist Fidel Castro to power in
Cuba.

Remember, this is the same John Foster Dulles who was instrumental in getting
Billy Graham open doors for a crusade in London in 1954 and “who designated
himself a Christian Communist.” Could Dulles have sincerely been interested
in having the Gospel preached? It doesn’t seem likely! I might add that
Dulles “also gave him a bit of political advice, perhaps hoping Graham would
not make statements that ran counter to U. S. foreign policy.”

TEMPLETON PRIZE

Billy Graham is so popular that he was selected as the recipient of the
Templeton Prize in 1982. In the address that Templeton gave during this
ceremony he said: “Every person is created by God, is a child of God and the
Holy Spirit dwells within each human being.” He continued:

“This afternoon, His Royal Highness Prince Philip presented the Templeton
Prize for 1982 to the Reverend Dr Graham, founder of the Billy Graham
Evangelistic Association. Evangelism is a duty for every person who worships
God in any form. Dr Graham has originated more new ideas in evangelism than
any living person. He has given the Church around the world a new hope and
has contributed vastly to the wider vision and meaning of evangelism. His co-
operation with all denominations to involve the statesmen of the world in
evangelism has left an indelible mark on Christian history.”

The Falling Away From Truth

Pope Francis engaging in idol worship.

This article is about the history of errors by the Church of Rome, written by
George Burnside. I didn’t agree with one of his points and omitted it, the
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one about “Sunday worship.” The Bible tells me that the disciples met on the
first day of the week – Sunday. The Sabbath was the last day of the week.

Acts 20:7  And upon the first day of the week, when the disciples came
together to break bread, …

There may be other points in this article you find questionable. If so,
please tell me about it in the comments section.

Errors continue to this day. I just read on Facebook of a man speaking as if
he were God saying, “I will not cast unbelievers into hell.” He doesn’t read
his Bible. My Bible says,

John 3:36  He that believeth on the Son hath everlasting life: and he that
believeth not the Son shall not see life; but the wrath of God abideth on
him.

200 AD
Immersion of infants who are dying, but considered sinless. (Tertullian V.12)

250 AD
North Africa region is first to practice infant baptism and reduced the age
of baptism from minors to all newborns. This is opposed by other regions.

257 AD
Baptism by sprinkling for adults instead of immersion first used as an
exception for those on sick beds, but it caused great dispute.

300 AD
Prayers for the dead.

320 AD
Special dress code of the clergy in worship.

325 AD
At the general council of Nice, 325, it was proposed indeed, probably by the
Western bishop Hosius, to forbid entirely the marriage of priests; but the
motion met with strong opposition, and was rejected.

325 AD
The date for Easter was set.

379 AD
Praying to Mary & Saints. (prayers of Ephraim Syrus)

385 AD
In the West, the first prohibition of clerical marriage, which laid claim to
universal ecclesiastical authority, proceeded in 385 from the Roman church in
the form of a decretal letter of the bishop Siricius to Himerius, bishop of
Tarragona in Spain.



389 AD
Mariolatry begins with Gregory Nazianzen, who mentions in a eulogy, how
Justina had besought the virgin Mary to protect her virginity.

400 AD
Impossibility of apostasy or once saved always saved, (Augustine XII.9).

416 AD
Infant baptism by immersion commanded of all infants (Council Of Mela, Austin
was the principal director).

430 AD
Exhalation of Virgin Mary: “Mother of God” first applied by the Council of
Ephesus.

502 AD
Special dress code of the Clergy all the time.

500 AD
The “Habit” of Nuns (Black gowns with white tunics).

519 AD
Lent.

526 AD
Extreme Unction.

593 AD
The Doctrine of Purgatory popularized from the Apocrypha by Gregory the
Great.

600 AD
First use of Latin in worship (Gregory I) Beginning of the Orthodox/Roman
Catholic church as we know it today in its present organization.

607 AD
First Pope: Boniface III is the first person to take the title of “universal
Bishop” by decree of Emperor Phocas.

608 AD
Pope Boniface IV. turns the Pantheon in Rome into a temple of Mary ad
martyres: the pagan Olympus into a Christian heaven of gods.

709 AD
Kissing of Pope Constantine’s feet.

753 AD
Baptism by sprinkling for those on sick beds officially accepted.

787 AD
Worship of icons and statue approved (2nd council of Nicea).

787 AD



Rome (Latin) and Constantinople (Greek) part ways and begin the drift towards
complete split, resulting in two denominations emerging in 1054 AD
.

965 AD
Baptism of bells instituted by Pope John XIII.

850 AD
Burning of Holy Candles.

995 AD
Canonization of dead saints, first by Pope John XV.

998 AD
Good Friday: fish only and the eating-red meat forbidden.

1009 AD
Holy water.

1022 AD
Penance.

1054 AD
Roman Catholic church breaks away from the Orthodox church.

1054 AD
Roman Catholics officially embrace instrumental music, Orthodox reject
instrumental music down to the present time.

1079 AD
Celibacy enforced for priests, bishops, presbyters (Pope Gregory VII).

1090 AD
Rosary beads: invented by Peter the Hermit.

1190 AD
Sale of Indulgences or “tickets to sin” (punishment of sin removed).

1215 AD
Transubstantiation by Pope Innocent III, Fourth Lateran Council.

1215 AD
Auricular Confession of sins to priests instituted by Pope Innocent III,
(Lateran Council).

1215 AD
Mass a Sacrifice of Christ.

1217 AD
Adoration and Elevation of Host: ie. communion bread (Pope Honrius III).

1230 AD
Ringing bells at Mass.



1251 AD
The Scapular, the brown cloak worn by monks invented by Simon Stock.

1268 AD
Priestly power of absolution.

1311 AD
Baptism by sprinkling accepted as the universal standard instead of immersion
for all, not just the sick. (Council of Ravenna)

1414 AD
Laity no longer offered Lord’s cup at communion. (Council of Constance)

1439 AD
Purgatory a dogma by the Council of Florence. (see 593 AD)

1439 AD
Doctrine of Seven Sacraments affirmed.

1480 AD
The Inquisition. (of Spain)

1495 AD
Papal control of marriage rights.

1534 AD
Order of Jesuits founded by Loyola.

1545 AD
Man-made tradition of church made equal to Bible. (Council of Trent)

1545 AD
Apocryphal books added to Bible. (Council of Trent)

1546 AD
Justification by human works of merit.

1546 AD
Mass universally said in Latin. (see 600 AD)

1547 AD
Confirmation.

1560 AD
Personal opinions of Pope Pius IV imposed as the official creed.

1864 AD
Syllabus Errorum [Syllabus of Errors] proclaimed that “Catholic countries”
could not tolerate other religions, (no freedom of religion), conscience,
separation of church and State condemned, asserted the Pope’s temporal
authority over all civil rulers (Ratified by Pope Pius IX and Vatican
Council) condemned.



1870 AD
Infallibility of Pope. (Vatican council)

1908 AD
All Catholics should be christened into the church.

1930 AD
Public Schools condemned by Pope Pius XII. (see 1864 AD)

1950 AD
Sinners prayer, invented by Billy Sunday and made popular by Billy Graham.
(Some Catholics now use this.)

1950 AD
Assumption of the body of the Virgin Mary into heaven shortly after her
death. (Pope Pius XII)

1954 AD
Immaculate conception of Mary proclaimed by Pope Pius XII.

1995 AD
The use of girls in the traditional altar boy duties.

1996 AD
Catholics can believe in Evolution. (Pope John Paul II)

Can Roman Catholics Accept The Bible?

• 1. Why does it condemn clerical dress? (Matthew 23:5-6).
• 2. Why does it teach against the adoration of Mary? (Luke 11:27-28).
• 3. Why does it show that all Christians are priests? (1 Pet. 2:5,9).
• 4. Why does it condemn the observance of special days? (Galatians 4:9-11).
• 5. Why does it teach that all Christians are saints? (1 Corinthians 1:2).
• 6. Why does it condemn the making and adoration of images? (Exodus 20:4-5).
• 7. Why does it teach that baptism is immersion instead of pouring?
(Colossians 2:12).
• 8. Why does it forbid us to address religious leaders as “father”? (Matthew
23:9).
• 9. Why does it teach that Christ is the only foundation and not the apostle
Peter? (1 Corinthians 3:11).
• 10. Why does it teach that there is one mediator instead of many? (1
Timothy 2:5).
• 11. Why does it teach that a bishop must be a married man? (1 Timothy 3:2,
4-5).
• 12. Why is it opposed to the primacy of Peter? (Luke 22:24-27).
• 13. Why does it oppose the idea of purgatory? (Luke 16:26).
• 14. Why is it completely silent about infant baptism, indulgences,
confession to priests, the rosary, the mass, and many other things in the
Catholic Church?



Reasons Why The Apocrypha Is Not Inspired:

1. The Roman Catholic Church did not officially canonize the Apocrypha until
the Council of Trent (1546 AD). This was in part because the Apocrypha
contained material which supported certain Catholic doctrines, such as
purgatory, praying for the dead, and the treasury of merit.

2. Not one of them is in the Hebrew language, which was alone used by the
inspired historians and poets of the Old Testament.

3. Not one of the writers lays any claim to inspiration.

4. These books were never acknowledged as sacred Scriptures by the Jewish
Church, and therefore were never sanctioned by our Lord.

5. They were not allowed a place among the sacred books, during the first
four centuries of the Christian Church.

6. They contain fabulous statements, and statements which contradict not only
the canonical Scriptures, but themselves; as when, in the two Books of
Maccabees, Antiochus Epiphanes is made to die three different deaths in as
many different places.

7. The Apocrypha inculcates doctrines at variance with the Bible, such as
prayers for the dead and sinless perfection.

And the day following Judas came with his company, to take away the bodies of
them that were slain, and to bury them with their kinsmen, in the sepulchers
of their fathers. And they found under the coats of the slain some of the
donaries of the idols of Jamnia, which the law forbiddeth to the Jews: so
that all plainly saw, that for this cause they were slain. Then they all
blessed the just judgment of the Lord, who had discovered the things that
were hidden. And so betaking themselves to prayers, they besought him, that
the sin which had been committed might be forgotten. But the most valiant
Judas exhorted the people to keep themselves from sin, forasmuch as they saw
before their eyes what had happened, because of the sins of those that were
slain. And making a gathering, he sent twelve thousand drachmas of silver to
Jerusalem for sacrifice to be offered for the sins of the dead, thinking well
and religiously concerning the resurrection, (For if he had not hoped that
they that were slain should rise again, it would have seemed superfluous and
vain to pray for the dead,) And because he considered that they who had
fallen asleep with godliness, had great grace laid up for them. It is
therefore a holy and wholesome thought to pray for the dead, that they may be
loosed from sins. (2 Maccabees 12:39-46)

8. The apocrypha contains offensive materials unbecoming of God’s authorship.

Ecclesiasticus 25:19 Any iniquity is insignificant compared to a wife’s
iniquity.

Ecclesiasticus 25:24 From a woman sin had its beginning. Because of her we
all die.



Ecclesiasticus 22:3 It is a disgrace to be the father of an undisciplined,
and the birth of a daughter is a loss.

9. It teaches immoral practices, such as lying, suicide, assassination and
magical incantation.

10. The apocryphal books themselves make reference to what we call the Silent
400 years, where there was no prophets of God to write inspired materials.

And they laid up the stones in the mountain of the temple in a convenient
place, till there should come a prophet, and give answer concerning them. (1
Maccabees 4:46)
And there was a great tribulation in Israel, such as was not since the day,
that there was no prophet seen in Israel. (1 Maccabees 9:27)
And that the Jews, and their priests, had consented that he should be their
prince, and high priest for ever, till there should arise a faithful prophet.
(1 Maccabees 14:41)
Josephus rejected the apocryphal books as inspired and this reflected Jewish
thought at the time of Jesus.
“From Artexerxes to our own time the complete history has been written but
has not been deemed worthy of equal credit with the earlier records because
of the failure of the exact succession of the prophets.” … “We have not an
innumerable multitude of books among us, disagreeing from and contradicting
one another, but only twenty-two books, which contain the records of all the
past times; which are justly believed to be divine…”(Flavius Josephus,
Against Apion 1:8)

12. The Manual of Discipline in the Dead Sea Scrolls rejected the apocrypha
as inspired.

13. The Council of Jamnia held the same view rejected the apocrypha as
inspired.

They debated the canonicity of a few books (e.g., Ecclesiastes), but they
changed nothing and never proclaimed themselves to be authoritative
determiners of the Old Testament canon. “The books which they decided to
acknowledge as canonical were already generally accepted, although questions
had been raised about them. Those which they refused to admit had never been
included. They did not expel from the canon any book which had previously
been admitted. ‘The Council of Jamnia was the confirming of public opinion,
not the forming of it.'” (F. F. Bruce, The Books and Parchments [Old Tappan,
NJ.: Fleming H. Revell, 1963], p. 98])

14. Although it was occasionally quoted in early church writings, it was
nowhere accepted in a canon. Melito (AD 170) and Origen rejected the
Apocrypha, (Eccl. Hist. VI. 25, Eusebius) as does the Muratorian Canon.

15. Jerome vigorously resisted including the Apocrypha in his Latin Vulgate
Version (400 AD
), but was overruled. As a result, the standard Roman Catholic Bible
throughout the medieval period contained it. Thus, it gradually came to be
revered by the average clergyman. Still, many medieval Catholic scholars



realized that it was not inspired.

16. The terms “protocanonical” and “deuterocanonical” are used by Catholics
to signify respectively those books of Scripture that were received by the
entire Church from the beginning as inspired, and those whose inspiration
came to be recognized later, after the matter had been disputed by certain
Fathers and local churches.

17. Pope Damasus (366-384) authorized Jerome to translate the Latin Vulgate.
The Council of Carthage declared this translation as “the infallible and
authentic Bible.” Jerome was the first to describe the extra 7 Old Testament
books as the “Apocrypha” (doubtful authenticity). Needless to say, Jerome’s
Latin Vulgate did not include the Apocrypha.

18. Cyril (born about A.D. 315) – “Read the divine Scriptures – namely, the
22 books of the Old Testament which the 72 interpreters translated” (the
Septuagint)

19. The apocrypha wasn’t included at first in the Septuagint, but was
appended by the Alexandrian Jews, and was not listed in any of the catalogues
of the inspired books till the 4th century.

20. Hilary (bishop of Poictiers, 350 A.D.) rejected the apocrypha (Prologue
to the Psalms, Sec. 15)

21. Epiphanius (the great opposer of heresy, 360 A.D.) rejected them all.
Referring to Wisdom of Solomon & book of Jesus Sirach, he said “These indeed
are useful books & profitable, but they are not placed in the number of the
canonical.”

C.I. Scofield: Father of the Heresy of
Christian Zionism

https://www.jamesjpn.net/eschatology/c-i-scofield-father-of-the-heresy-of-christian-zionism/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/eschatology/c-i-scofield-father-of-the-heresy-of-christian-zionism/


By Kevin A. Lehmann

I got this from a PDF file somewhere on https://whtt.org/ It’s one of the
most complete exposés of the origin of Christian Zionism that I’ve ever read.

Does your church teach Christian Zionism and dual covenant theology—a
separate plan of redemption for Jews and Gentiles? Is it truly Scriptural?

Are we under a biblical mandate to support and stand with the modern day
nation of Israel and its war with the Palestinians? Who was Cyrus Scofield,
and how did the publication of his 1909 reference Bible change the tide of
American Christianity?

If you value truth over tradition and facts over fiction, I employ you to
read the following expose by C.E. Carlson . . .

The Zionist-Created Scofield ‘Bible’ The Source Of The Problem In The Mideast
– Part 2 Why Judeo-Christians Support War By C. E. Carlson 12-11-4

The French author, Alexis de Tocqueville, wrote Democracy in America when he
traveled here in the first third of the 19th Century. In ringing tones he
sang the praises of America’s invulnerable strength and spirit. He attributed
its greatness to its citizens’ sense of morality… even with the abundant
church attendances he observed in America. De Tocqueville wrote in French and
is credited with this familiar quote: AMERICA IS GREAT BECAUSE SHE IS GOOD,
AND IF AMERICA EVER CEASES TO BE GOOD, SHE WILL CEASE TO BE GREAT.

De Tocqueville could see the power of America, but he could not have known in
1830 that she was soon to be under an attack aimed at its churches and the
very sense of morality that he extolled.

First, there was a War Between the States, which scarred the powerful young
nation in its strapping youth. A worse attack on America was to commence near
the turn of the 20th century. This was the onset of an attack on American
Christianity that continues unabated against the traditional, Christ-
following church. This attack, which author Gordon Ginn calls “The final
Apostasy,” began with a small very wealthy and determined European political
movement. It had a dream, and the American churches stood in its way.

The World Zionist movement, as its Jewish founders called themselves, had
plans to acquire a homeland for all Jews worldwide, even though most were far
from homeless, and many did not want another home. Not any land would do.
World Zionists wanted a specific property that American Christians called
“the Holy Land.” But if these Zionists read “Democracy in America” or any of
the journals of any of America’s churches, which no doubt they did, they
could not help but know that Jerusalem was not theirs to have. As self-
proclaimed Jews, they were, according to the Christian New Testament, the
persecutors of Christ and most of his early followers, and the engineers of
his crucifixion. America’s traditional churches in the 19th Century would
never stand for a Jewish occupation of Jesus’ homeland.

World Zionist leaders initiated a program to change America and its religious
orientation. One of the tools used to accomplish this goal was an obscure and

https://whtt.org/


malleable Civil War veteran named Cyrus I. Scofield. A much larger tool was a
venerable, world respected European book publisher–The Oxford University
Press.

The scheme was to alter the Christian view of Zionism by creating and
promoting a pro- Zionist subculture within Christianity. Scofield’s role was
to re-write the King James Version of the Bible by inserting Zionist-friendly
notes in the margins, between verses and chapters, and on the bottoms of the
pages. The Oxford University Press used Scofield, a pastor by then, as the
Editor, probably because it needed such a man for a front. The revised bible
was called the Scofield Reference Bible, and with limitless advertising and
promotion, it became a best-selling “bible” in America and has remained so
for 90 years.

The Scofield Reference Bible was not to be just another translation,
subverting minor passages a little at a time. No, Scofield produced a
revolutionary book that radically changed the context of the King James
Version. It was designed to create a subculture around a new worship icon,
the modern State of Israel, a state that did not yet exist, but which was
already on the drawing boards of the committed, well-funded authors of World
Zionism.

Scofield’s support came from a movement that took root around the turn of the
century, supposedly motivated by disillusionment over what it considered the
stagnation of the mainline American churches. Some of these “reformers” were
later to serve on Scofield’s Editorial Committee.

Scofield imitated a chain of past heretics and rapturists, most of whose
credibility fizzled over their faulty end times prophesies. His mentor was
one John Nelson Darby from Scotland, who was associated with the Plymouth
Brethren Group and who made no less than six evangelical trips to the US
selling what is today called “Darbyism.” It is from Darby that Scofield is
thought to have learned his Christian Zionist theology, which he later
planted in the footnotes of the Scofield Reference Bible. It is possible that
Scofield’s interest in Darbyism was shared by Oxford University Press, for
Darby was known to Oxford University. A History of The Plymouth Brethren By
William Blair Neatby, M.A.

The Oxford University Press owned “The Scofield Reference Bible” from the
beginning, as indicated by its copyright, and Scofield stated he received
handsome royalties from Oxford. Oxford’s advertisers and promoters succeeded
in making Scofield’s bible, with its Christian Zionist footnotes, a standard
for interpreting scripture in Judeo-Christian churches, seminaries, and Bible
study groups. It has been published in at least four editions since its
introduction in 1908 and remains one of the largest selling Bibles ever.

The Scofield Reference Bible and its several clones is all but worshiped in
the ranks of celebrity Christians, beginning with the first media icon,
evangelist, Billy Graham. Of particular importance to the Zionist penetration
of American Christian churches has been the fast growth of national bible
study organizations, such as Bible Study Fellowship and Precept Ministries.
These draw millions of students from not only evangelical fundamentalist



churches, but also from Catholic and mainline Protestant churches and non-
church contacts. These invariably teach forms of “dispensationalism,” which
draw their theory, to various degrees, from the notes in the Oxford Bible.

Among more traditional churches that encourage, and in some cases recommend,
the use of the Scofield Reference Bible is the huge Southern Baptist
Convention of America, whose capture is World Zionism’s crowning achievement.
Our report on Southern Baptist Zionism, entitled “The Cause of the Conflict:
Fixing Blame.

Scofield, whose work is largely believed to be the product of Darby and
others, wisely chose not to change the text of the King James Edition.
Instead, he added hundreds of easy-to-read footnotes at the bottom of about
half of the pages, and as the Old English grammar of the KJV becomes
increasingly difficult for progressive generations of readers, students
become increasingly dependent on the modern language footnotes.

Scofield’s notes weave parts of the Old and New Testaments together as though
all were written at the same time by the same people. This is a favorite
device of modern dispensationalists who essentially weigh all scripture
against the unspoken and preposterous theory that the older it is, the more
authoritative. In many cases the Oxford references prove to be puzzling
rabbit trails leading nowhere, simply diversions. Scofield’s borrowed ideas
were later popularized under the labels and definitions that have evolved
into common usage today–”pre-millennialism,” “dispensationalism,” “Judeo-
Christianity,” and most recently the highly political movement openly called
“Christian Zionism.”

Thanks to the work of a few dedicated researchers, much of the questionable
personal history of Cyrus I. Scofield is available. It reveals he was not a
Bible scholar as one might expect, but a political animal with the charm and
talent for self-promotion of a Bill Clinton. Scofield’s background reveals a
criminal history, a deserted wife, a wrecked family, and a penchant for self-
serving lies. He was exactly the sort of man the World Zionists might hire to
bend Christian thought–a controllable man and one capable of carrying the
secret to his grave. (See The Incredible Scofield and His Book by Joseph M.
Canfield).

Other researchers have examined Scofield’s eschatology and exposed his
original work as apostate and heretic to traditional Christian views. Among
these is a massive work by Stephen Sizer entitled Christian Zionism, Its
History, Theology and Politics, Christ Church Vicarage, Virginia Water, GU25
4LD, England

We Hold These Truths is grateful to these dedicated researchers. Our own
examination of the Oxford Bible has gone in another direction, focusing not
on what Scofield wrote, but on some of the many additions and deletions The
Oxford University Press has continued to make to the Scofield Reference Bible
since his death in 1921. These alterations have further radicalized the
Scofield Bible into a manual for the Christian worship of the State of Israel
beyond what Scofield would have dreamed of. This un-Christian anti-Arab
theology has permitted the theft of Palestine and 54 years of death and



destruction against the Palestinians, with hardly a complaint from the Judeo-
Christian mass media evangelists or most other American church leaders. We
thank God for the exceptions.

It is no exaggeration to say that the 1967 Oxford 4th Edition deifies–makes a
God of–the State of Israel, a state that did not even exist when Scofield
wrote the original footnotes in 1908. This writer believes that, had it not
been for misguided anti-Arab race hatred promoted by Christian Zionist
leaders in America, neither the Gulf War nor the Israeli war against the
Palestinians would have occurred, and a million or more people who have
perished would be alive today.

What proof does WHTT (We Hold These Truths) have to incriminate World Zionism
in a scheme to control Christianity? For proof we offer the words themselves
that were planted in the 1967 Edition, 20 years after the State of Israel was
created in 1947, and 46 years after Scofield’s death. The words tell us that
those who control the Oxford Press recreated a bible to misguide Christians
and sell flaming Zionism in the churches of America.

There is little reason to believe that Scofield knew or cared much about the
Zionist movement, but at some point, he became involved in a close and secret
relationship with Samuel Untermeyer, a New York lawyer whose firm still
exists today and one of the wealthiest and most powerful World Zionists in
America. Untermeyer controlled the unbreakable thread that connected him with
Scofield. They shared a password and a common watering hole–and it appears
that Untermeyer may have been the one who provided the money that Scofield
himself lacked. Scofield’s success as an international bible editor without
portfolio and his lavish living in Europe could only have been accomplished
with financial aid and international influence.

This connection might have remained hidden, were it not for the work of
Joseph M. Canfield, the author and researcher who discovered clues to the
thread in Scofield family papers. But even had the threads connecting
Scofield to Untermeyer and Zionism never been exposed, it would still be
obvious that that connection was there. It is significant that Oxford, not
Scofield, owned the book, and that after Scofield’s death, Oxford accelerated
changes to it. Since the death of its original author and namesake, The
Scofield Reference Bible has gone through several editions. Massive pro-
Zionist notes were added to the 1967 edition, and some of Scofield’s most
significant notes from the original editions were removed where they
apparently failed to further Zionist aims fast enough. Yet this edition
retains the title, “The New Scofield Reference Bible, Holy Bible, Editor C.I.
Scofield.” It’s anti-Arab, Christian subculture theology has made an enormous
contribution to war, turning Christians into participants in genocide against
Arabs in the latter half of the 20th century.

The most convincing evidence of the unseen Zionist hand that wrote the
Scofield notes to the venerable King James Bible is the content of the notes
themselves, for only Zionists could have written them. These notes are the
subject of this paper.

Oxford edited the former 1945 Edition of SRB in 1967, at the time of the Six



Day War when Israel occupied Palestine. The new footnotes to the King James
Bible presumptuously granted the rights to the Palestinians’ land to the
State of Israel and specifically denied the Arab Palestinians any such rights
at all. One of the most brazen and outrageous of these NEWLY INSERTED
footnotes states:

“FOR A NATION TO COMMIT THE SIN OF ANTI-SEMITISM BRINGS INEVITABLE JUDGMENT.”
(page 19-20, footnote (3) to Genesis 12:3.) (our emphasis added)

This statement sounds like something from Ariel Sharon, or the Chief Rabbi in
Tel Aviv, or Theodore Herzl, the founder of Modern Zionism. But these exact
words are found between the covers of the 1967 Edition of the Oxford Bible
that is followed by millions of American churchgoers and students and is used
by their leaders as a source for their preaching and teaching.

There is no word for “anti-Semitism” in the New Testament, nor is it found
among the Ten Commandments. “Sin,” this writer was taught, is a personal
concept. It is something done by individuals in conflict with God’s words,
not by “nations.” Even Sodom did not sin–its people did. The word “judgment”
in the Bible always refers to God’s action. In the Christian New Testament,
Jesus promises both judgment and salvation for believing individuals, not for
“nations.”

There was also no “State of Israel” when Scofield wrote his original notes in
his concocted Scofield Reference Bible in 1908. All references to Israel as a
state were added AFTER 1947, when Israel was granted statehood by edict of
the United Nations. The Oxford University Press simply rewrote its version of
the Christian Bible in 1967 to make antipathy toward the “State of Israel” a
“sin.” Israel is made a god to be worshiped, not merely a “state.” David Ben-
Gurion could not have written it better. Perhaps he did write it!

The Oxford 1967 Edition continues on page 19:

“(2) GOD MADE AN UNCONDITIONAL PROMISE OF BLESSINGS THROUGH ABRAM’S SEED (a)
TO THE NATION OF ISRAEL TO INHERIT A SPECIFIC TERRITORY FOREVER”

“(3) THERE IS A PROMISE OF BLESSING UPON THOSE INDIVIDUALS AND NATIONS WHO
BLESS ABRAM’S DESCENDANTS, AND A CURSE LAID UPON THOSE WHO PERSECUTE THE
JEWS.” (Page 19, 1967 Edition Genesis 12:1-3)

This bequeath is joined to an Oxford prophesy that never occurs in the Bible
itself:

“IT HAS INVARIABLY FARED ILL WITH THE PEOPLE WHO HAVE PERSECUTED THE JEW,
WELL WITH THOSE WHO HAVE PROTECTED HIM.” and “THE FUTURE WILL STILL MORE
REMARKABLY PROVE THIS PRINCIPLE”(footnote (3) bottom of page19-20Genesis
12:3)

None of these notes appeared in the original Scofield Reference Bible or in
the 1917 or 1945 editions. The state of Israel DID NOT EXIST in 1945, and
according to the best dictionaries of the time, the word “Israel” only
referred to a particular man and an ancient tribe, which is consistent with
the Bible text. See “Israel,” Webster’s New International Dictionary 2nd



(1950) Edition.

All of this language, including the prophecy about the future being really
bad for those who “persecute the Jews,” reflects and furthers the goals of
the Anti-Defamation League, which has a stated goal of creating an
environment where opposing the State of Israel is considered “anti-Semitism,”
and “anti-Semitism” is a “hate crime” punishable by law. This dream has
become a reality in the Christian Zionist churches of America. Only someone
with these goals could have written this footnote.

The State of Israel’s legal claims to Arab lands are based on the United
Nations Partitioning Agreement of 1947, which gave the Jews only a fraction
of the land they have since occupied by force. But when this author went to
Israel and asked various Israelis where they got the right to occupy
Palestine, each invariably said words to the effect that “God gave it to us.”
This interpretation of Hebrew scripture stems from the book of Genesis and is
called the “Abrahamic Covenant”. It is repeated several times and begins with
God’s promise to a man called Abraham who was eventually to become the
grandfather of a man called “Israel:”

“[2] AND I WILL MAKE OF THEE A GREAT NATION, AND I WILL BLESS THEE, AND MAKE
THY NAME GREAT; AND THOU SHALL BE A BLESSING:”

“[3] AND I WILL BLESS THEM THAT BLESS THEE, AND CURSE HIM THAT CURSETH THEE:
AND IN THEE SHALL ALL FAMILIES OF THE EARTH BE BLESSED.” Genesis 12:3, King
James Edition.

It is upon this promise to a single person that modern Israeli Zionists base
their claims to what amounts to the entire Mid-East. Its logic is roughly the
equivalent of someone claiming to be the heir to the John Paul Getty estate
because the great man had once sent a letter to someone’s cousin seven times
removed containing the salutation “wishing you my very best.” In “Sherry’s
War,” We Hold These Truths provides a common sense discussion of the
Abrahamic Covenant and how millions of Christians are taught to misunderstand
it.

It is tempting to engage in academic arguments to show readers the lack of
logic in Scofield’s theology, which has led followers of Christ so far
astray. It seems all too easy to refute the various Bible references given in
support of Scofield’s strange writings. But we will resist the temptation to
do this, because others have already done it quite well, and more importantly
because it leads us off our course.

It is also inviting to dig into Scofield’s sordid past as Canfield has done,
revealing him to be a convicted felon and probable pathological liar, but we
leave that to others, because our interest is not in Scofield’s life, but in
saving the lives of millions of innocent people who are threatened by the
continuing Zionist push for perpetual war.

Instead, we will examine the words on their face. The words in these 1967
footnotes are Zionist propaganda that has been tacked onto the text of a
Christian Bible. Most of them make no sense, except to support the Zionist



State of Israel in its war against the Palestinians and any other wars it may
enter into. In this purpose, Zionism has completely succeeded. American
Judeo-Christians, more recently labeled “Christian Zionists,” have remained
mute during wars upon Israel’s enemies in Palestine, Iraq, Afghanistan,
Bosnia and elsewhere. It is past time to stop the spilling of more blood,
some of it Christian blood.

Now, for evidence of the intent of the Zionist deception of Christians, let
us examine some Scofield’s notes THAT HAVE BEEN ALTERED OR REMOVED by Oxford
after his death. In 1908 Scofield wrote in 1908:

“THE CONTRAST, ‘I KNOW THAT YE ARE ABRAHAM’S SEED’ – ‘IF YE WERE ABRAHAM’S
CHILDREN’ IS THAT BETWEEN THE NATURAL AND THE SPIRITUAL POSTERITY OF ABRAHAM.
THE ISRAELITISH PEOPLE AND ISHMAELITISH PEOPLE ARE THE FORMER; ALL WHO ARE
‘OF THE PRECIOUS FAITH WITH ABRAHAM,’ WHETHER JEWS OR GENTILES, ARE THE
LATTER (ROM 9, 6-8; GAL, 4-14. SEE ‘ABRAHAMIC COVENANT’ GEN 15, 18, NOTE).” (
Scofield’s 1945 page 1127, note to John 8:39)

Compare that with the Oxford note substituted in the 1967 Edition:

“8:37 ALL JEWS ARE NATURAL DESCENDANTS OF ABRAHAM, BUT ARE NOT NECESSARILY
HIS SPIRITUAL POSTERITY, CP Rom 9-6-8, Gal 3: 6-14″ (Note (1) P1136, Oxford
1967 Edition, note to Jn 8:37.)

How, pray tell, can “all Jews” be “natural descendants of Abraham,” a
Chaldean who lived some 3000 years ago? Persons of all races are Jews and new
Jews are being converted every day from every race. One might as well say all
Lutherans are the natural descendants of Martin Luther; or that all Baptists
come from the loins of John the Baptist. This note could only have been
written by an Israeli patriot, for no one else would have a vested interest
in promoting this genetic nonsense. Shame on those who accept this racism; it
is apostate Christianity.

The original Scofield note was far out of line with traditional Christianity
in 1908 and should have been treated as heresy then. Yet Scofield had failed
to go far enough for the Zionists. Scofield clearly recognized what the book
of Genesis states, that the sons of Ishmael are co-heirs to Abraham’s ancient
promise. Did not Scofield say “the Israelitish people and Ishmaelitish people
are…the natural posterity of Abraham”? The Oxford Press simply waited for
Scofield to die and changed it as they wished.

And what is it that Scofield said that did not satisfy the Zionists who
rewrote the Oxford 1967 Edition?

The answer is an easy one. Most Arab and Islamic scholars consider Arabs in
general and the Prophet Mohamed in particular to be direct descendants of
Ishmael, Abraham’s first son and older half-brother of Isaac, whose son Jacob
was later to become known as “Israel.” Many Arabs believe that through
Ishmael they are co-heirs to Abraham’s promise, and they correctly believe
that present-day Israelis have no Biblical right to steal their land. Jewish
Talmudic folklore also speaks of Ishmael, so the Zionists apparently felt
they had to alter how Christians viewed the two half brothers in order to



prevent Christians from siding with the Arabs over the land theft.

The Zionists solved this dilemma by inserting a senseless footnote in the
1967 (Oxford) Scofield Reference Bible which, in effect, substitutes the word
“Jews” for the words “The Israelitish people and Ishmaelitish people,” as
Scofield originally wrote it. The Israelitish and Ishmaelitish people lived
3000 years ago, but the Zionists want to claim the Arabs’ part of the
presumed birthright right now! Read it again; “all Jews are natural
descendants of Abraham, but are not necessarily his spiritual posterity.”

And there is more of such boondogglery in the Oxford bible. On the same page
1137 we find yet another brand new Zionist-friendly note referring to the New
Testament book of John 8:37.

“(2) 8:44 THAT THIS SATANIC FATHERHOOD CANNOT BE LIMITED TO THE PHARISEES IS
MADE CLEAR IN 1Jn3:8-10″ (note SRB 1967 Edition, P1137 to John 8:44)

Let us look at the verse Oxford is trying to soften, wherein Jesus is
speaking directly to the Pharisees, who were the Jewish leaders of his day,
and to no one else:

“YE ARE OF YOUR FATHER THE DEVIL, AND THE LUST OF YOUR FATHER YE WILL DO. HE
WAS A MURDERER FROM THE BEGINNING, AND ABODE NOT IN THE TRUTH, BECAUSE THERE
IS NO TRUTH IN HIM. WHEN HE SPEAKEST A LIE, HE SPEAKEST OF HIS OWN; FOR HE IS
A LIAR, AND THE FATHER OF IT.” John 8:44 King James Ed.)

Those are plain words. No wonder the Zionists wanted to dilute what Jesus
said. Not only did Oxford add a new footnote in 1967, but they inserted no
less than four reference cues into the King James sacred text, directing
readers to their specious, apostate footnotes. It seems the Zionists cannot
deny what Jesus said about Pharisees, but they do not want to bear the burden
of being “sons of Satan” all by themselves. Now here’s the text of the verse
to which Oxford refers in order to try to solve this problem:

“HE THAT COMMITETH SIN IS OF THE DEVIL; FOR THE DEVIL SINNETH FROM THE
BEGINNING. FOR THIS PURPOSE THE SON OF GOD WAS MANIFESTED, THAT HE MIGHT
DESTROY THE WORK OF THE DEVIL.” (1Jn 3:8.King James Edition)

Fine, but this verse, spoken by Jesus to His followers in a speech about
avoiding sin, in no way supports Oxford’s argument that Jesus was not talking
directly to and about the Pharisee leaders when he called them “Sons of
Satan” in John 8:44. It is a different book written at a different time to a
different audience. This is typical Christian Zionist diversion.

To find out to whom Jesus is speaking you must read the rest of John 8, not
something from another book. Furthermore, John 8:44 is only one of some 77
verses where Jesus confronted the Pharisees by name and in many cases
addressed them as “satanic” and as “vipers.” Oxford simply ignores most of
these denunciations by Jesus, adding no notes at all, and the Christian
Zionists go along without question.

These are a few examples of Zionist perversions of scripture that have shaped
the doctrine of America’s most politically powerful religious subculture, the



“Christian Zionists” as Ariel Sharon calls them, or the dispensationalists,
as intellectual followers call themselves, or the Judeo-Christians as our
politically-correct politicians describe themselves. Today’s Mid-East wars
are not caused by the predisposition of the peoples, who are no more warlike
than any human tribes. Without the pandering to Jewish and Zionist interests
that is carried out by this subculture–the most vocal being the celebrity
Christian evangelists–there would be no such wars, for there is not enough
support for war outside of organized Zionist Christianity.

Reverend Stephen Sizer of Christ Church,Christ Church Vicarage, Virginia
Water, GU25 4LD, England is perhaps the most dedicated new scholar writing
about the Scofield Bible craze, popularly known as Christian Zionism. He has
quipped, “Judging Christianity by looking at the American Evangelists is kind
of like judging the British by watching Benny Hill.”

Reverend Sizer’s remark brings to mind another Benny; his name is Benny Hinn,
not a British comic, but an American evangelist spouting inflammatory hate-
filled words aimed at Muslims everywhere. Hinn was speaking to the applause
of an aroused crowd of thousands in the American Airline Center in Dallas
when he shocked two Ft. Worth Star Telegram religious reporters covering the
July 3d event by announcing, “We are on God’s side,” speaking of Palestine.
He shouted, “This is not a war between Jews and Arabs.. It is a war between
God and the Devil.” Lest there be any doubt about it, Hinn was talking about
a blood war in which the Israelis are “God” and the Palestinians are “the
Devil.”

Benny Hinn is one of hundreds of acknowledged Christian Zionists who have no
problem spouting outright race hatred and who join in unconditional support
for Israel without regard for which or how many of Israel’s enemies are
killed or crippled. His boldness stems from his knowledge that the vast
majority of professing Christians from whom he seeks his lavish support-the
Judeo-Christians, or Christian Zionists–do not shrink at his words, because
they have been conditioned to accept them, just as Roman citizens learned to
accept Christian persecution, even burning alive, under Nero. Several
evangelists in attendance affirmed their agreement with Hinn – “the line
between Christians and Muslims is the difference between good and evil.”

An amazing number of professing Christians are in agreement with the
fanatical likes of Hinn, including Gary Bauer, Ralph Reed, James Dobson and
hundreds more. Yet Hinn’s profit-seeking fanaticism is not as shocking as
that of men like Richard Land of the Southern Baptist Convention who occupy
the highest positions in the area of conservative religious thought. Land may
have stopped short of branding all Muslims as devils, but he attacked their
leader and Prophet and stated that, according to Baptist Bible
interpretation, the Palestinian people have no legal rights to property in
Palestine. See our discussion of Southern Baptists entitled “The Cause of the
Conflict: Fixing Blame.”

The more politically conservative and libertarian the speaker expressing
hatred for Islam, the more shocking the statement sounds. One example is
Samuel Blumenfeld, a veteran textbook author and advocate of home education.
His attack on Islam in a story entitled “Religion and Satanism” in the April



2002 conservative, Calvinist Chalcedon Report leaves little room for civil
liberties and freedom of thought. He writes, “Islam is a religion ruled by
Satan,” and asks, “Can anyone under the influence of Satan be trusted?”
Blumenfeld shows poor judgment and a lack of morality when he allows phrases
such as “willing agents of Satan,” “another manifestation of Satanism” and
“the willingness of Muslims to believe blatant lies,” to spill from his pen.

How can anyone interpret these words by Land, Hinn, Blumenfeld, and yes, our
own President, as anything less than race hatred? Who would make such
generalized and transparently false statements against any other minority
except Muslims?

About 100 million American Christians need to recover their true faith in
Christ Jesus, who never denounced any individual on account of his group.
Jesus even tried to save the Pharisees, and only denounced them when they
showed themselves to be deceivers. There is not a word in the New Testament
that urges any follower of Jesus to murder one child in Iraq or condemn
Palestine to death. Race hatred is a Zionist, not a Christian, strategy.

Christian Zionism may be the most bloodthirsty apostasy in the entire history
of Christianity or any other religion. Shame on its leaders: they have
already brought the blood of untold numbers of innocent people down upon the
spires and prayer benches of America’s churches.

Share this article with pastors and church leaders, especially lay leaders.
We ask every Muslim and Jew who reads it to do the same. You might wish to
suspend giving money to any organizations that preach Zionist race hatred in
any form, especially under the cover Jesus Christ. And lastly, We Hold These
Truths invites your informed comments and questions.

Listen to: Kulture Klash II, How Oxford University Press and CI Scofield
stole the Christian Bible, WHTT “Internet Talk Radio” – also available on
tape. Copyright 2002, may be reproduced in full with permission. We Hold
These Truths (WHTT) P.O. Box 14491 Scottsdale, AZ 85267

Billy Graham’s apostasy exposed

https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/billy-grahams-apostasy-exposed/


In 1971 I became a born again Christian while serving in the USAF in
Sacramento California. The same year my Christian friends took me to see an
evangelical crusade in the city of Oakland led by Billy Graham. I greatly
admired Dr. Graham’s faith, fire and conviction for God. You can imagine my
shock when I heard that Billy Graham became an apostate. Some people have
even accused him of being a Luciferian, a 33rd degree Freemason, and an
victim of MK-ULTRA mind control programming. You can count that as conspiracy
theory and speculation if you want, but I think the YouTube video below
presents provable facts of Billy Graham’s apostasy and denial of all the
fundamental biblical doctrines Christians have heard him teach in his early
years.

The Bible teaches in 2 Timothy 3:12:  Yea, and all that will live godly in
Christ Jesus shall suffer persecution.

When is the last time you heard of Billy Graham receiving any opposition at
all? The only people who opposed his message were other evangelical
Christians whose ministries suffered after a Billy Graham Crusade swept like
a spiritual tornado through their area! The mainstream media which supports
lots of antichrist programs has never opposed him or badmouthed him as far as
I know. If you have any word on this, you are welcome to share it in the
comments section below.

Billy Graham and the New World Order

A few months after I became a born-again Christian through faith in Jesus
Christ in 1971, I attended a Billy Graham crusade in California. I deeply
loved and respected this man who I considered to be a true messenger of God.
Imagine my shock when I found out what he preached to me in 1971 about Jesus
Christ, he himself does not believe! If you want to know the truth about who
Billy Graham really is, please see and consider the facts brought out by this
Youtube video.
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